Dear SDMC students and families,
This is a different kind of math circle message and one that is actually quite urgent.  I am appealing for your help in a matter that is of high personal importance for the Brown Family – a matter affecting my son and SDMC student Lucas Brown – but more importantly and in the grander picture is a matter of high importance for gifted youth in the public school system, generally.  While our focus right now is on Lucas, it is really on Lucas as the representative of future gifted youth.  To put the action item up front – I am asking you for personal political action, to demonstrate your support for policy change by personally attending a meeting of the Poway Unified School District Board of Education this Monday evening:
Time:


Monday, September 13, 2010, 6:00 p.m.
Location:

PUSD District Office

15250 Avenue of Science
<< NEW LOCATION!

San Diego, CA 92128
Mapquest link:
http://www.mapquest.com/mq/8-kRH1qEhJs1Fqbnd5
If you feel inclined to express personal views, there will be opportunity for public input as speakers – you may address the Board for up to three minutes and do not have to be a resident within the PUSD boundaries to do so.  But please do not underestimate the importance of your simple personal presence, even if you feel you do not wish to speak to our issue as I will describe it below.  A major problem we face with the PUSD Board is a clear belief on their part that our issue can be ignored because Lucas is just one student who will soon disappear.  The truth, of course, is that Lucas is one of many gifted students with needs that school policies don’t adequately address.  It is important that Lucas’ time as a “test case” in gifted student education not be allowed to slip fully by without some needed change taking place.
It is rare that public schools are compelled by political action to pay attention to the needs of gifted youth.  With your help, I am proposing to attempt to do exactly that.

Brief History:

In fairness, the Poway Unified School District has done some crucially important things that are very positive for gifted youth like Lucas and they deserve full respect and credit for that.  The problems we face at this time relate to “finishing the job” in a manner that rationally weighs academic achievement.
Since the fourth grade, Lucas has attended public school on the basis of a modified curriculum plan involving release time of about one period from his school day for independent advanced study at home.  This has been essentially a hybrid of traditional public schooling and homeschooling.  This was a creative and visionary step for the District to take and it has worked very well.
Importantly, in recognition of the work he has done in his modified curriculum plan, the District agrees to list his independent study courses, with grades, on his high school record.  This permits colleges to see the independent study work integrated with traditional work as a single picture.    This is a very important step for which the District deserves appropriate respect.

The Remaining Problems:

There are two distinct remaining problems that are of importance because they penalize academic achievement:
1)  Though PUSD now agrees to list independent study courses on the high school record, they have put a low cap on the number of such courses that will “count” for credit.  Those not counted do not contribute to academic metrics such as the GPA.  This means that no matter how much greater the achievements of a gifted student may be relative to traditional students, it won’t “count”.  In Lucas’ case, only 20% of his independent secondary and collegiate studies are being allowed under the cap.  PUSD refuses to credit 80% of the independent study he has done under the plan that they themselves approved and oversaw for 9 years.
2)  Those independent studies that are “counted” under the cap, the District intends to weigh on the 4.0 scale rather than apply honors weighting on the 5.0 scale.  This means that even advanced collegiate studies are weighed lower than traditional AP courses and actually lower the academic GPA.  In Lucas’ case, this cuts his GPA by more than 1/3 of a grade point, measuring him as uncompetitive with traditional students who do no collegiate study.
There is great insensitivity on the part of PUSD to the implications of these anti-achievement policies.  Their position is that “colleges will understand” and that is enough.  As gifted students and parents of gifted students, I believe that you understand how this is not enough.  Gifted students swim against the tide all their young lives – having their schools penalize them as a matter of policy is wrong in many ways that I’m sure I don’t need to explain to you.

Perspective:

The Poway Unified School District is not alone in holding policies that adversely impact gifted students.  Therein lies the real political importance of this moment for all of you.  The Poway Unified School District has actually taken some very important steps toward solving this problem that exists throughout the US educational system.  They are actually close to finishing the job in a manner that could be an example for other school districts to follow.  It is thus all the more tragic that they intend to stop short of finishing the job and it is all the more important that we seize the moment and try to persuade them of the wisdom in making needed policy changes.
As you consider this situation, please see yourself or your own student in Lucas’ place.  At this point in his high school career, Lucas is looking ahead, hoping that his years of experience as a “test case” leaves PUSD in better shape than when he arrived – for students like you and families like yours.

Action:

Please respond to this message.  I would like to have a sense of what support we may have Monday.  If we do not have a substantial turnout, the political value of this moment will be lost.

Please come to the PUSD Board meeting Monday evening.  This matter will be addressed under section C of the Board agenda, “Public Comment”
http://www.powayusd.com/board/agendas/Board%20Agenda%209-13-10.pdf
If you wish to speak, please fill out a speaker slip.  Your speaker slip should note your intention to speak to this particular issue in order to assure that you are grouped with those who are called upon at the right time.  We are agendized as “David Brown – High School Exit Plan”, though anything with the name “Lucas Brown” in it should do.
Thank you!
